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Dear Members,

The most important sentiment I would like to express here is thanks. Simply put, 2020 has been a crazy year, but you 
have continued to support us and carry us through, and we are grateful. Like many other non-prots, the pandemic 
abruptly stopped our programming in March and dramatically impacted revenue streams. We had grand plans for a 
better-than-ever spring eld trip and summer education program, a signicant research season for new and returning 
scientists, a busy season of land stewardship projects, a spring and summer full of engaging public events, and an 
exciting new initiative for recreational improvements. The year 2020 was going to be a banner one. It will certainly 
be a memorable year, but not in the ways we expected. Yet, gestures made by our members and visitors kept us 
energized.

None of us knew what to expect in a pandemic—the Huyck Preserve as an 
organization did not exist during the 1918 u. Would people hunker down and isolate 
in every regard, or would the Huyck Preserve become important in new ways and to 
new people? 

It turns out that this pandemic encouraged people to show up. Those of you in the 
hamlet know that I mean literally, with record numbers of visitors hiking our trails, 
but I also mean guratively. You renewed your membership or joined for the rst 
time. Memberships are the foundation of our organization, and despite our loss of 
programming, your contributions helped us remain nancially solvent during this 
destabilizing time. You bought swim passes at nearly the same level as last year even 
with the signicant restrictions in place because of state and county COVID-19 
regulations. You donated items to our rst-ever virtual silent auction, became sponsors 
or honorary committee members for the event, bought rafe tickets to support the 
protection of our hemlock forests, and bid generously to make the annual auction our 
most successful ever. And, nally, you committed to helping the Preserve through 
volunteerism, responding quickly and resolutely to our call for help and sharing your 
gifts and time (see p. 4).

Showing up in support of the causes and organizations we value is always important, 
but this commitment is especially impactful now. We know your time and resources 
are precious, and we thank you for standing with the Huyck Preserve.
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Spring and summer of 2020 tested the Huyck Preserve's creativity and resiliency. The 
COVID-19 lockdown started just as we were planning a very busy summer of 
education programs and invasive species management in addition to our recreational 
programs. Thanks to a dedicated staff working outdoors or remotely, the Huyck 
Preserve trails stayed open, we had our rst and very successful online auction, we 
continued Thursday Night Lectures virtually, and we added science education quizzes 
to our social media presence. Even the lake was open for swimming this summer with 
the necessary COVID-19 restrictions. Despite the lack of revenue from our education 
programs which could not be run, we did not furlough any of our staff thanks to your 
generosity and a Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) loan from the federal 

government. From a nancial standpoint, next year will be even more challenging, as we, like many non-prots, 
rely on grants from New York State which are now uncertain. Your continued support will help get us through 
this difcult period. Enjoy fall, and don't miss the opportunity to admire the foliage on the Huyck Preserve trails!

A M������ ���� H���� B���� P��������
 Alexandra van Horne
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Huyck Preserve and Biological Research Station

In February, we were enthusiastically planning the Huyck Preserve's summer research and education programs. We had 
selected four excellent undergraduate students for the Odum Internship program, and they were excited to be joining us 
for a unique research station experience. Our Huyck Research Grant program was about to award funding to several 
promising new and continuing research projects. We were looking forward to a summer of enrichment for the public via 
recreation, education, and citizen science activities.  

And then March came along. Sadly, we had to cancel all the education programs, including the Odum Internship. We 
carefully followed the guidelines from the state of New York on how to “do business” during a quarantine. Handling 
research during a pandemic proved complicated. We have many ongoing research projects that could suffer if data were 
not collected this year. Some of these projects have been ongoing for decades. 
On the other hand, the new projects we wanted to fund would never get off 
the ground if researchers were not able to collect data. Some of these projects 
were for graduate students who needed to progress in their degree programs, 
and the loss of a year could be devastating. In eld research one needs 
multiple years to establish a trend, taking into account variations in climate 
and other environmental factors. If you miss a year, you miss part of the 
picture.  

In the end, we decided to go forward with modied research guidelines that 
allowed some projects to proceed. We were not able to provide overnight 
housing, so any eldwork had to be carried out via day visits. It was very 
difcult for anyone needing to travel from afar to do their work at the 
Preserve, particularly international researchers. In a normal summer, we 
have our residences lled with enthusiastic researchers and students; with them here, the Preserve practically vibrates 
with energy. This year, we also preferred if a researcher could work alone. If not, a minimum of assistants all following 
social distancing and mask protocols would be allowed. Of the seven projects for which we intended to award Huyck 
Research Grants, only one was able to proceed. Even that project was changed from its original form. Dr. Luciana 
Guimarães De Andrade's work using environmental DNA in pond and lake water to monitor bird diversity at the 
Preserve was delayed because of laboratory shut-downs at her home base of Cornell University and our own pandemic-
related restrictions. Now, the project is beginning, but it is based solely in the reopened lab at Cornell.
  
A biological research station is not just a place to stimulate and support research. It is also a community of people who 
greatly benet from interacting with one another. As a long-time researcher at the Huyck Preserve, I have met some of 
the most amazing scientists over the years and made lifelong friendships. Being at a eld station with other researchers 

helps us all be better scientists because we can bounce ideas around and get feedback 
from others on our work. We become part of a network of scientists that will last for 
our entire career. We really missed this aspect of the research station this year!

The Huyck Preserve is not alone in the challenge of how to conduct eld research 
and maintain the vital function of a eld station during this pandemic. The 
Organization of Biological Field Stations (OBFS), in which the Huyck Preserve is a 
founding member, has hundreds of member stations around the country.  Some of 
them shared with us how they fared during this pandemic.* Research at eld stations 
collectively provides pieces of the ecological puzzle that we seek to solve. Less 
research means less information to help us be effective stewards of nature.

Overall, most of the eld stations were able to conduct some research this summer, 
although a common theme was a greatly reduced number of people permitted at the 

stations. For those stations that could support overnight accommodations, they ran at a maximum of half capacity. 
Resources (money and staff) were strained to maintain cleaning and scheduling to ensure safe spaces for the residents.

.

F���� �������� ������ � ��������
By Sue Bea�y, Ph.D., Senior Research Fellow

The Huyck Preserve’s Eldridge Research Station

Ives Lake Field Station, Huron Mountain 
Wildlife Foundation, Michigan is a peer 

organization in OBFS that is also 
navigating COVID-19.
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Huyck Preserve and Biological Research Station

Other protocols such as quarantining researchers before doing eldwork and isolating research groups were commonly 
followed. Most stations did not run their education programs, but some were able to have some college interns or REU 
(Research Experiences for Undergraduates program of the National Science Foundation) students. Those stations that 
relied on fees paid by station users suffered large reductions in operating funds.

There were a few positive results of reduced capacities at eld stations. Some 
were able to focus on their own long-term projects because staff was not 
handling both research and education programs. There were also opportunities 
to facilitate research where a scientist's institution was not able to support it, 
owing to pandemic-related closures of lab facilities. Finally, many stations 
allowed researchers to defer their work until 2021 (with funding intact) or use 
funding to do lab or other work that is part of the overall project. This is the 
path that the Huyck Preserve has taken.**

This pandemic has certainly changed the life of our eld station. We suffered 
the loss of education programs and a reduced volume of research projects and 
personnel. Some creative uses of online programs for students and virtual 

Thursday Night Lectures helped keep our outreach going. However, we will all be very happy to see the return of a 
normal summer of thriving eld station activities!

* Sitka Sound Science Center, Alaska; Ives Lake Field Station (Huron Mountain Wildlife Foundation), Michigan; Hurricane Island Center for Science and 
Leadership, Maine; Cedar Creek Ecosystem Science Reserve, Minnesota; Rocky Mountain Biological Laboratory, Colorado; Santa Rosa Island Research 
Station, California; Friday Harbor Labs, University of Washington
** We appreciated input from Huyck researchers: Susanne Foitzik, Johannes Gutenberg University-Mainz, Germany; George Robinson, University at 
Albany; Luciana Guimarães De Andrade, Cornell University.

Sue Beatty has conducted research at the Huyck Preserve since 1977 and is Emerita Professor of Geography at University 
of Colorado, Boulder and Emerita Professor of Biology at The Sage Colleges, Troy, NY.

.

Summer 2020 saw the creation of the Huyck Preserve's Adopt-a-Trail program. After seeing enormous spikes in trail use 
in the spring as a result of the pandemic, in June we put out a call to create a team of volunteer stewards that would help 
with the management of our 12-mile trail system. We were looking for individuals who had a connection to one of our 
trails or simply enjoyed hiking regularly. There was an enthusiastic response from our trail users, and we successfully 
formed a team of stewards who each adopted one or more of our 12 trails. After a training led by Garrett Chisholm, 
Stewardship Coordinator, stewards have been tasked with the responsibility of routinely walking their assigned trails 
and reporting any issues to staff, as well as performing minor trail maintenance projects and light invasive species 
management. The Adopt-a-Trail program not only helped us navigate our busiest visitation season ever, it has provided 
helpful information for the management of our 12-miles of trails and the overall management of the Preserve through 
observations that are part of the required monthly trail inspection reports. 

The Adopt-a-Trail program has been a triumph because of the connection our volunteer stewards have to nature and to 
the Preserve and because of their desire to want to give back. Volunteer Scott Keating, who adopted Lake Trail East and 
Ordway Trail, explained that “over the past few years, the Preserve has become somewhat of a second home for me. 
Adopting a trail not only enhances my personal connection to the Preserve, it also allows me to learn more about the 
different ecosystems that make it so special.” Scott's connection to the Preserve was also felt by other stewards. Sarah 
Nelson shared that “walking and running on the Huyck's trails is an essential part of my physical and mental well-being, 
and that was especially true during the height of the pandemic last spring. At the time Garrett put out his call for trail 
stewards, I was not only feeling incredibly grateful for the trails, but also a strong sense of wanting to put some positive 
work and energy out into the world, so I was glad for this perfect opportunity to serve the community. I love being out in 
the woods, and I'm happy to help take care of Loop 1 & 2, as in some way, they have taken care of me.” The Adopt-a-Trail 
program serves as an opportunity for our trail users to give back to the land they love, and we are so thankful.

F���� �������� ������ � ��������
Continued...

Cedar Creek Ecosystem Science Reserve, University of 
Minnesota, is a fellow OBFS organization that 

supplied information on their COVID-19 restrictions.
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As a result of COVID-19, the 2020 eld season began at a slower pace than expected. For several months, I was the only 

person monitoring the wide-ranging invasive species at the Huyck Preserve. Although I continued to learn a lot while 

walking the land, the many porcupines I saw in the woods proved less helpful with land management than the seasonal 

staff I had hoped to be working alongside. The eld season really picked up speed at the end of July when I was nally 

joined by Seasonal Invasive Species Assistants Gavin Berdan and Alex Stalica. Gavin is a student at SUNY Cobleskill, 

and Alex just graduated from Ithaca College with a B.S. in Environmental Science. Together, 

we hit the ground running, monitoring and managing the highest priority invasive species 

threatening some of the most critical areas of the Preserve for the second consecutive year. 

These invasives included autumn olive, yellow archangel, February daphne, false spirea, 

bishop's goutweed, Japanese knotweed, pale swallow-wort, black swallow-wort, common 

barberry, Japanese barberry, phragmites, purple loosestrife, Eurasian water-milfoil, and water 

chestnut.

Our team used different management strategies depending on the growth and dispersal 

characteristics for each species. Methods included hand digging or pulling the entire plant, 

removing aboveground biomass, and solarizing (cutting and covering remaining aboveground 

parts with black plastic to “cook” what was left and prevent re-sprouting). The solarizing 

technique was especially useful while managing autumn olive and really let us get our hands dirty. 

Autumn olive is widespread in our region and has appeared at various new locations at the Preserve, 

but it has the potential to be eliminated within our boundaries. This species was incredibly persistent, and, although it 

continued to grow undeterred by the plastic, Gavin and Alex won the battle with frequent monitoring and removal of 

regrowth. Those who have seen the black plastic evidence along the trails will be happy to know that it will not be there 

forever. (The voles and shrews who have taken up residence beneath the plastic will be less pleased.) I'll check back to see 

that the plastic has done its job before removing it. 

A signicant part of the crew's time was spent monitoring other invasive species populations, especially looking for 

regrowth following last year's management activity. Several species require multiple seasons of management before 

eradication. Some of the most heavily monitored species included yellow archangel, Eurasian water-milfoil, Japanese 

knotweed, and common barberry. Eurasian water-milfoil, when left unchecked, can cause irreversible damage to lakes 

and ponds, destroying habitats and recreational opportunities. Thankfully, our population was discovered early, and we 

hope with perseverance to keep it in check. If you spent any time on Lake Myosotis this summer, you might have seen the 

crew in kayaks surveying the lake and hand pulling Eurasian water-milfoil on a weekly basis. Toward the end of the 

season, we had eliminated all visible individuals in the lake, which was a real “high-ve” moment for the team. 

My favorite memory from this eld season was getting to know the Bald Eagle that would y overhead while shing as 

we removed Eurasian water-milfoil from Lake Myosotis. Seeing this grand bird reminded us that our work has lasting 

benets for wildlife survival as well as human enjoyment. 

For more information on many of the invasive species mentioned in this article, see our fall 2019 newsletter. Archived 

newsletters can be found on our website.

Monitoring and managing invasive species is an enormous undertaking, and even with the help of seasonal staff, there is 

always more to do. We are looking for dedicated volunteers. If you are interested in invasive species or trail management, 

including becoming part of our Adopt-a-Trail program, please contact garrett@huyckpreserve.org. 

Our 2020 invasive species management and monitoring work was contracted for a second, consecutive year by the Capital Mohawk Partnership for Regional 

Invasive Species Management (PRISM) using funds from the EPF as administered by the NYS DEC. 

������� ���� ��� ����
By Garre� Chisholm, Stewardship Coordinator

Garrett combats 
invasive phragmites.
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Science has never been my strong suit in school. From elementary to early high school, I was never drawn to anything. 

This is still true now, with the exception of ecology. In spring 2019, while looking for something to do with my free time 

during the summer after my freshman year of high school, I discovered the Wildlife Ecology Research (WER) program 

at the Huyck Preserve, which is located almost in my backyard. I was a bit nervous on the rst day because I didn't know 

what to expect. When I got to the Preserve's Eldridge Research Center, I was greeted by two exuberant instructors: Dr. 

Anne Rhoads, who is the Huyck Preserve’s Executive Director, and teaching assistant Michaela Fisher, who is now the 

Preserve's Membership and Outreach Coordinator. 

Saying that this program was one of the best things I've 

ever done is an understatement. I met so many nice 

people, opened many doors for myself, and met ve 

inspiring people who I will continue to look up to for 

the rest of my life: Rhoads, Fisher, Dr. Susan Beatty 

(Huyck Preserve Senior Research Fellow), Meghan 

Barrett (Drexel University Ph.D. candidate and 

Huyck Research Grant recipient), and Hannah Stouter 

(Vassar College undergraduate and Odum Intern). All 

ve have impacted my life so much, and I thank them 

for helping me nd my calling and my future. 

The rst week of the WER program was somewhat 

relaxed compared to the second week. We nine high school students spent that rst week hiking the trails and getting a 

feel for the area surrounding the Eldridge Research Center, swimming at Lake Myosotis, having fun conversations 

during lunch, and guring out what research topic we wanted to pursue in the second week of the program. 
 
During that rst week, the class spent time with Dr. Beatty, Meghan Barrett, and other research professionals. They each 

had activities and lessons planned for us that showcased 

their own research and gave us instruction on the eld 

methods they use. The lessons were fun and informative, 

but two things that I distinctly remember were Dr. Beatty 

tasting soil to analyze its texture, and Meghan Barrett 

helping me get over my fear of bees. 

We also met the four undergraduate Odum interns who 

were spending the summer at the Huyck Preserve 

working with Dr. Beatty. They were especially helpful 

with our research, as they were doing their own projects at 

that time and knew the Preserve pretty well. This is when 

I met Hannah Stouter. I was immediately struck by the 

way Hannah thought about science as well as her kind, 

helpful manner. Her project was researching beech bark 

disease and its prevalence at the Huyck Preserve. When Hannah explained her work to my research partner, Isabel 

Kropp, and me, I was excited by the idea of doing our own research on a related subject. We began with the research 

question “Does Beech Bark Disease Intensity Vary by Forest Type?” The project sailed off from there.

R���������� �� � W������� E������ ��� R������� S�����
By Fiona Allen, Past WER Student

From left to right: Sue Beatty, Ph.D., Fiona Allen, and Hannah Stouter
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From left to right: Dr. Susan Beatty with Odum interns, 
Hannah Stouter, John Gonzalez, Katherine Lee, and Sebastion Gatton

Quote from Calder Schlereth Raio, "Wildlife Ecology Research opened my eyes to the broad 
range of study associated with ecological research. I've always liked nature and so I've 
always thought that I might like to do something with nature as a career; but until WER, I 
didn't understand the full scope of elds that someone like myself could go into that include 
ecology, but also include my other interests, like statistics and computer science. The 
opportunity to do actual eld research as well as work inside on a computer has made me 
realize that with ecological studies, there is work that I would enjoy doing. Furthermore, 
WER gave me the skills and opportunity to work for researchers at Johannes Gutenberg 
University of Mainz collecting ants over the summer."
Being a part of the 2019 WER program allowed me to learn about the wildlife of the Huyck 
Preserve from experts in ecology, conservation, and invasive species management. I was 
also able to get a glimpse of what it would be like to have a career as an ecologist when I 
had the opportunity to work with some of my peers studying the water chemistry of a pond 
on the preserve as part of a nal project which we presented to friends and family at the end 
of the program. I was so inspired by the conservation efforts of the preserve that I decided 
to apply for a seasonal job so that I could do my part to help, and I am honored to be a part 
of the Huyck Preserve team!

If it is not what you are looking for, let me know, and I can x it. Regarding the internship, 
I would be more than happy to talk in person or on the phone at the beginning of October, 
whichever is more convenient for you.

Thanks,
Lleyton

WER students survey Ten-Mile Creek for macroinvertebrates.
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For most of the second week of WER, we were in the woods 

doing hands-on research. We measured the diameter of 

trees and recorded physical variables like relative humidity, 

soil pH, soil temperature, soil texture—this time Hannah 

tasted the soil!—soil moisture, and light intensity in plots 

located in three forest types (hemlock, red pine plantation, 

and hemlock-hardwood). After nishing our eldwork, we 

analyzed our results and summarized our ndings. Again, 

this was possible thanks to Hannah and Michaela, who 

taught Isabel and me the different computer programs 

needed to put our information and graphs together. When 

all the WER students had nished their posters, we 

celebrated with t-shirt making and a nal hike. We became a 

close-knit group during the two weeks we were all together, and I wanted to savor the little time the group had left 

together (we were from all over the Northeast, so we weren't sure when we'd see each other again). At the end of the 

WER program, there was a day when family and members of the community came to see our poster presentations and 

hear about the work we had done at the Huyck Preserve. It was amazing to educate others on what we had done in our 

short time at the Preserve, and it felt so good to have people be interested and ask questions. The WER students were 

invited back to the Huyck Preserve's 80th Anniversary Research Celebration in November 2019, and I was pleased to 

attend and share our poster with a larger group of scientists and community members.  I also presented my work again at 

a Greenville Central School District board meeting. It was a magical experience to have members of my own community 

and family members of people I know ask questions about my work and the WER experience. 

The Huyck Preserve has opened so many doors for me, and I am thankful. I was disappointed when the pandemic caused 

the entire education program at the Preserve to shut down for 2020, and I hope that once things are back to normal, WER 

can resume. It's a fantastic program that more high school students should know about, as it provides a real taste of 

independent research, exposes students to mentors in the eld of science, and provides opportunities for the future such 

as being invited to special events (not to mention having a signicant experience to put on your résumé). I miss the 

Huyck Preserve and all the friendly faces there. WER is an amazing program, and I can't wait to do it again!

R���������� �� � W������� E������ ��� R������� S�����
Continued...

Odum intern Hannah Stouter presents her 
nal project to the public
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Fiona Allen is a junior at Greenville High School. She is looking to pursue ecology once out of high school and attend SUNY ESF.

Lleyton Emery participated in our Wildlife Ecology and Research Program in 2019 and will be attending Yale University next year.
“Being a part of the 2019 WER program allowed me to learn about the wildlife of the Huyck Preserve from experts in ecology, conservation, 
and invasive species management. I was also able to get a glimpse of what it would be like to have a career as an ecologist when I had the 
opportunity to work with some of my peers studying the water chemistry of a pond on the Preserve as part of a nal project which we 
presented to friends and family at the end of the program. I was so inspired by the conservation efforts of the Preserve that I decided to 
apply for a seasonal job so that I could do my part to help, and I am honored to be a part of the Huyck Preserve team!”

 Calder Schlereth Raio participated in our Wildlife Ecology and Research Program in 2018 and 2019.
“Wildlife Ecology Research opened my eyes to the broad range of study associated with ecological research. I've always liked nature, and so 
I've always thought that I might like to do something with nature as a career. Until WER, though, I didn't understand the full scope of 
elds that someone like myself could go into that includes ecology, but also includes my other interests, like statistics and computer science. 
The opportunity to do actual eld research as well as work inside on a computer has made me realize that within ecological studies, there is 
work that I would enjoy doing. Furthermore, WER gave me the skills and opportunity to work for researchers at Johannes Gutenberg 
University of Mainz collecting ants over the summer.”

WER students collecting data for research on Lincoln Pond
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I spent the rst months of the pandemic shut-down reading scientic papers published by Huyck Preserve researchers. 

Due to COVID-19 restrictions, I couldn't go rummaging through the tall le cabinet at the Eldridge Research Center on 

Pond Hill Road where an archive of those publications can be found. Luckily, the New York Public Library made its 

JSTOR database—where many of Huyck researchers' published work dating back to the 1940s also can be found—fully 

accessible online for anyone with a New York City library card. 

Scouring through dozens upon dozens of those publications in March and April is the reason I know, for example, 
that Lloyd Tevis spent many twilight hours of the late 1940s summers noticing what Lake Myosotis beavers were 
eating and when, and how mother beavers would teach kits individually to forage for food when they were old 
enough. 

It's the reason I know that collecting over a thousand millipedes found under rotting logs and other organic detritus 
at the Huyck Preserve and “milking” their defensive scent glands in the 1970s lead Tom Eisner to the discovery of 
polyzonimine, a novel camphor-like substance that was subsequently produced synthetically based on Eisner's early 
work. 

It's also the reason I know that Sue Beatty, our beloved current Senior Research Fellow, created a new notational 
system in the 1980s to help explain the phenomena and impact of treefalls on forest oors.

Soon, you too will know these highlights from the 80 years of eld research at the Huyck Preserve. The purpose of 
my spring endeavors has come to fruition: we have a research history of the Huyck Preserve in the form of A Field 
Guide to a Field Station. Members are receiving a complimentary copy of this new publication, and additional copies 

will be available at the Visitors' Center and at future events. 

thThe 76-page guide is an outgrowth of our 80  Anniversary Research Celebration last 
November, and was funded by a grant from the Sappi Foundation—the philanthropic arm 
of a North American paper company that annually awards funds to non-prot 
organizations who have paired up with a graphic designer to further their communication 
and outreach goals. The Huyck Preserve was awarded just shy of $45,000 in partnership 
with a New York City-based graphic designer, Ann Sappeneld, who specializes in 
science- and nature-based design work through her rm, Fluora Studio. The grant paid for 
the book and its digital counterpart (launching soon!), along with the “Scarneck” tote bag 

th 
and 80 research anniversary commemorative poster distributed at the anniversary event 
and now for sale at the Visitors' Center. Next season's visitors to the Eldridge Research 
Center will also view the permanent exhibit that summarizes each decade of eld work 
conducted by Huyck researchers—the nal piece of our grant's scope.  

With a set of tools that conveys the history of biological studies over the 80 years of our 
eld station's existence, we are better poised to enrich our research program into the 
future. Most importantly, we can better explain our accomplishments and the culture of 

our eld station to those who are not directly involved in research. Whether it's new hikers who stop in to the 
Visitors' Center, local and regional residents who attend our usual Thursday night scientic lectures throughout the 
summer, young students on eld trips and visiting homeschoolers, or members who are curious and want to know 
more about research carried out here, A Field Guide to a Field Station provides a great overview and a foundation for 
learning more.

 
Lynn Love is a Huyck Preserve board member who works as a writer, editor, and strategist specializing in science, 
health, and nature. 

A� ����, � �������� ������� �� ��� ����� ��������!
By Lynn Love, Board Member

Sue Beatty’s notational 
system for types

 of treefalls
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Cover of the new Huyck 
Preserve research overview
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Eastern hemlock is so important, it is considered a foundation species, meaning it controls ecosystem processes and helps 

to structure the ecosystem where it is found. Hemlocks were one of the dominant species of the primeval forest in the 

Northeast until great swaths fell to the tanning industry. Only fragments of those ancient forests, mostly found on steep 

slopes and other inaccessible locations, were spared. The species eventually rebounded, though not to pre-European 

settlement levels. Today eastern hemlock is the third most common tree in 

New York State, and hemlocks cover 350 acres of the Huyck Preserve's land. 

These dark, cool forests contain some of our oldest trees and serve many 

important functions including providing habitat for the Preserve's most 

charismatic inhabitants (porcupine, fox, coyote, black bear, deer, and Barred 

Owl) and protecting water quality and fresh water habitat along the shores of 

Lincoln Pond, Lake Myosotis, Trout Creek, and Ten-Mile Creek (including 

at the Rensselaerville Falls). Not only does their shade create the cool water 

needed for cold-water sh species like native trout, their presence along 

stream banks and reservoirs lter out pollutants and prevent sedimentation 

of the water. This is an important role at the Huyck Preserve where Lake 

Myosotis serves as the water source for the hamlet of Rensselaerville. 

“Hemlock are ecologically critical to our New York streams and forests,” 

says Caroline Marschner of Cornell University's NYS Hemlock Initiative. 

“They support both our forest and aquatic habitats, and are an essential part of our landscape's character.” Many of the 

hemlock-dominated areas in the Preserve are also some of our most beloved spots, that would forever change without the 

grand evergreens. 

Hemlock woolly adelgid (HWA) is an invasive aphid-like insect pest that rst arrived in 

New York State in the mid 1980s. These sucking insects feed on young twigs, disrupting 

nutrient ow to needle buds in spring which prevents the formation of new needles and 

ultimately leads to tree death. An isolated population of HWA was rst found at the 

Huyck Preserve in 2015. The insect is limited by cold winters, but the warming climate 

may now be intensifying the expansion of HWA populations, and, in November 2019, a 

signicant population was detected at the Huyck Preserve's Lower Falls. The tell-tale 

woolly masses were found by University at Albany students who were here attending a 

public education event held in partnership with the NYS Hemlock Initiative. 

The news continued to worsen. In early 2020, Garrett Chisholm, the Preserve's 

Stewardship Coordinator, discovered HWA in trees in four of the ve most signicant 

hemlock stands at the Huyck Preserve. Because of the vastness of our hemlock stands and 

the expense of treatment, saving all of our hemlocks just isn't possible. Our Invasive 

Species Management and Monitoring Plan prioritized our hemlock stands according to draft guidelines from the New 

York State Hemlock Initiative, which took into account a number of ecological variables. “The hemlock prioritization 

tool helps landowners think through the factors that play into conservation decisions, and make the decisions that t best 

with the goals they hold for their property,” says Marschner. The formula resulted in the identication of ve highest 

priority stands at the Preserve, whose trees would be the most closely monitored for HWA and the rst to be treated 

when an outbreak occurred. The stand of hemlocks growing along the Rensselaerville Falls was among the areas 

receiving the highest prioritization because of its proximity to the Ten-Mile Creek, its signicant size, its role in 

protecting high quality habitats, and its importance to the experience of visitors at this gateway to the Preserve.

Early detection and rapid response are key to minimizing the damage of invasive species and slowing their spread. 
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By Anne Rhoads Ph.D., Executive Director

Odum intern Hannah Stouter presents her 
nal project to the public
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Hemlocks line the Falls Trail at the Preserve.
Photo Credit-Sharon Askew

HWA appears as white dots at the 
base of hemlock needles.
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Left untreated, HWA kills entire hemlock forests within a matter of years, so we knew we needed to take swift action. 

We applied for funding through the Capital Region Partnership for Regional Invasive Species Management and received 

the $15,000 award needed to treat the Lower Falls infestation just before New York State was virtually shut-down because 

of COVID-19. (The award also included funds to hire seasonal invasive species staff – see article on p. 5.) The treatment 

uses a basal bark spray consisting of dinotefuran, applied to the base of trees which acts quickly against HWA 

populations, and imidacloprid, which provides long-lasting protection and prevents the spread of HWA to uninfested 

trees. Imidacloprid injections are used on trees close to water (for more information on HWA and its management see 

https://blogs.cornell.edu/nyshemlockinitiative/). In June 2020, CGL Arbor Services was hired and treated over 400 

hemlock trees, thus commencing the hard work of saving our hemlock forests.

In the future, biological control agents may be a viable alternative, but right now chemical treatments are the most 

effective against HWA. “Biological control is a long-term, landscape-scale solution to a permanent, landscape-scale 

problem,” says Marschner. “If we want to maintain our hemlocks as a functional part of our forests, this will be an 

essential tool for New York.” 

The Huyck Preserve's land is more than just a nice place to hike or a protected habitat for a wide range of plants and 

animals. The world's forests are increasingly critical in the ght against climate change because of their ability to 

sequester carbon. Bill Logan, an arborist, author, and Huyck Preserve board member stresses hemlock's role in the 

climate crisis. “Because they build a soft and springy organic duff on the forest oor, hemlock forests are unusually good 

at locking up carbon on the ground—the loss of a stand of hemlocks, therefore, releases more carbon than a similar loss of 

other types of forests.” The Huyck Preserve is committed to protecting our forests from forest pests and other threats for 

the good that they do our community, visitors, and life on Earth.

This project was contracted by the Capital Region Partnership for Regional Invasive Species Management using funds from the Environmental Protection Fund 

as administered by the NYS DEC.
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By Anne Rhoads PhD, Executive Direcotr
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Seth Bigelow, Ph.D., is assistant scientist at The Jones Center at Ichauway. With James Runkle, he has studied and published on the 

effects of climate and competition on the growth of the Huyck Preserve’s Lincoln Pond hemlocks.
“Ecologists know eastern hemlock as a foundation species, one whose effects on the forest community are greater than expected based on numbers or 

size. Deep shade and thick, dark organic soils lend an air of mystery and beauty to places like Lincoln Pond where hemlocks thrive. The progressive 

loss of eastern hemlock to the woolly adelgid is a tragic manifestation of global warming, but, fortunately, concerted action can save targeted 

individual trees. I am truly glad to know that the Huyck Preserve has a comprehensive monitoring plan and will be treating trees in the critical 

location of the Rensselaerville Falls. The ancient hemlock groves of the Preserve are a priceless treasure.”

James Runkle, Ph.D, has been studying hemlocks in several parts of its range, including the Smoky Mountains of Tennessee and 

North Carolina, where it reaches its greatest size; the Tionesta sites of northwest Pennsylvania; and here at the Huyck Preserve, 

where he has been sampling the stand at Lincoln Pond every eight years since 1978. 
“The hemlocks at Lincoln Pond were probably cut in the early 1800s but then let grow. Changes have occurred in that stand. American beech was 

once common but an introduced fungus has almost eliminated it. A small disturbance in the 1900s allowed northern red oak and red maple to get 

established and prosper. Deer like the canopy cover in winter and have eaten almost every small stem there. Despite the many years of no effective 

reproduction, the hemlock trees continue to grow. Hemlock's ability to live for centuries puts this 40-year stop in reproduction that I have seen in 

perspective. However, the hemlock woolly adelgid is a more dangerous threat than it has faced until now. It can kill mature trees in just a few years 

unless stopped by cold or people. I personally grieve for the potential loss of hemlock in most of its range and am glad the Huyck Preserve will be 

working hard to protect hemlock on its property.”

Mark Whitmore is principal investigator at the New York State Hemlock Initiative and a forest entomologist in Cornell 

University's Department of Natural Resources
“Hemlocks occupy an important place in my heart. There are many scientic reasons why they are important to the ecology of northeast forests, but 

there is also an intangible feeling they bring to me whenever I walk among them—their coolness on a hot summer day, their welcoming shelter in 

winter. They are impossible to replace, and I'm not going to stand by and watch them disappear without one heck of a ght.”

S����� ��� ����� ��������’� �������� ��������
Continued...
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Above: Some of the offerings in 
our rst-ever Virtual 

Silent Auction

Above: A young hiker 
enjoys the majestic hemlocks 

at the Preserve.

Above: Alex Stalica, Invasive 
Species Assistant, uprooting a 

Japanese barberry bush

Above: Adam, Supervisor of 
Buildings and Grounds, works 

to expand the boardwalk on 
Lincoln Pond Trail.

Above: A scenic view of our beautiful lake
Photo credit-Kelli Gossoo

Left: Ten-Mile Creek on a sunny day
Photo Credit- Lynsey Ackert

Above: Anne, Executive Director, 
helps prepare the beach for

 the swim season.

Right: Gavin Berdan, Invasive 
Species Assistant, works with a hedge 

trimmer to combat phragmites.

Above: Raccoon tracks by
 Lake Myosotis

 Photo credit-Lynsey Ackert 

Above: A bald eagle ying across 
Lake Myosotis

Photo credit-Gavin Berdan, Invasive 
Species Assistant

Above Left: Garrett, Stewardship Coordinator, working 
with dedicated volunteers to combat the growth of Eurasian 

water-milfoil on Lake Myosotis

Above Right: A porcupine meanders across the forest oor.
Photo credit-Sarah Nelson

Right: A large snapping 
turtle oating in
 Lake Myosotis

Above: Lifeguards watching over 
a socially distanced beach season
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Women in the Field: America’s Pioneering Women Naturalists by Marcia Bonta
"Like many areas of history, we hear most about the pioneering male naturalists who shaped the eld of conservation. This 

book tells familiar stories about one or two well-known female leaders but also reveals the many, often unrecognized 
contributions of lesser known but signicant women naturalists."-Anne Rhoads, Ph.D., Executive Director

B���� �� D�������� ��� 
���������� �������� ��������� ����������

Black Faces, White Spaces: Reimagining the Relationship of African Americans to the Great Outdoors 
by Carolyn Finney

"Finney does an exemplary job of utilizing environmental history, cultural studies, critical race studies, and geography to 
examine the racialization of the environment in the United States as a way of providing the reader with a more comprehensive 

understanding of humankind’s relationship with the environment." -Garrett Chisholm, Stewardship Coordinator

Civilization and the Limpet by Martin Wells
“I highly recommend Civilization and the Limpet. I don't know how to describe it, but it’s a must read for anyone interested in the 

natural world. Check out the Hot Fish chapter, which I found to be so interesting!”
 -Mary Beth Kolozsvary, Ph.D., Huyck Preserve Scientic Advisory Committee

Where the Crawdads Sing by Delia Owens
“This book provides an interesting storyline enmeshed in the natural systems of North Carolina marshland.” 

-Tom Lyons, Board Member

The scientists, staff, and Board of Directors of the Huyck Preserve 
recommend their favorite reads for the coldest season. 
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Animal, Vegetable, Miracle by Barbara Kingsolver
"This book provides a wonderful narrative of a family who decides to eat locally for a year. It offers insight into the intersection 

of agriculture and nature. The book is a great introduction for understanding sustainability and working with the natural 
world.” -Michaela Fisher, Membership and Outreach Coordinator

Walking the Clouds: An Anthology of Indigenous Science Fiction by Grace L. Dillon
“The rst book of its kind, this volume has contributions by Native American, First Nations, Aboriginal Australian, and

New Zealand Maori authors.” -Sue Beatty, Ph.D. Emeritus Professor and Huyck Preserve Senior Research Fellow

Huyck Preserve and Biological Research Station
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Benefactor ($2500+)
The Bradbury Dyer Foundation
Amy Goldman Fowler
Tom and Sue Lyons
Malcolm and Mary Morris in memory of        
___Nancy Chase
Richard and Noel Prince
William and Sally Rhoads
Charles and Alexandra van Horne

Patron ($1000-$2499)
Susan Beatty
Carey Foundation in honor of Bill Carey
Frances Carter
Geoffrey and Laura Carter
Shirley Stevens French and Robert French
Susan and Peter Kessler
Ernest Kuehl and Dolores DeMeyere
Daniel McNamee
Mary Musca and Nancy Dyer
Uncle Larry's Fund
Britton and Rosy Winterer

Sustaining ($300-$999)
Linda Borock and Lynda Blankenship
Noel Brennan and Suzannah Lessard
Declan Coyne
Bryan Danforth
Michelle DePace and Steven Hancox
Camille Douglas
Roswell Eldridge
William Engel
James Foster
George and Diana Frangos
Aline and Patrick Galgay
Diana Hinchcliff
Mame Kennedy and Victor Schrager
John and Karen Ladley
William and Nora Logan
Lynn Love and Walid Raad
Robert and Nancy Lynk
Kevin and Melissa McGrath
Linda Miller in memory of Timothy C. 
___Miller
Stewart Myers
Cynthia Nicholson and Kenneth Storms
Thomas O'Connor and Sarah Cofn
___Klebnikov
Martha Olson 
James Runkle
Donna Sawyer
Maureen and Paul Schlereth
Ann Siegel and Michael Fischer
Kenneth Simpson and Arlene Boop
Michael and Carolyn Sterthous

Dorothy Waldron in memory of Sybil and 
___William A. Waldron
Bette and Burton Weidman in honor of 
___Burton Weidman
Paul Weinschenk and Jennifer Blum

Contributing ($125-$299)
Janet Baldwin
Louisa Benton
James Bilik
Kenneth Brand
Martin Brand
Ruth Brooks
Marion and Lawrence Bryan in memory of 
___our parents and child (Deidre)
Elizabeth Campbell
Rebecca Corcoran
Chris Christophorou and Patricia DeMeyere
Susan Cunningham
JR Delia and Morgan Noble
Brian and Ninetta Dickerson
Richard Emery in honor of Dr. Rhoads and 
___the incredible WER team
Martha and Leo Fishel
Jameson Stevens French
Helene Goldberger and Paul Baitsholts in 
___memory of Shirley Adelson Siegel
Miss Stuart Greene
Dede and Ron Gresch in memory of 
___Gretchen and Frances Coward
Anthony Guadagno
Carol Heffernan
Bente Hirsch
Richard Ikasalo
Scott Keating
Amanda and Jon Kosich
Kyle and Jennifer Kubler
Rochelle and Micah Kuhar in memory of 
___Anna Kuhar
Jay Lehman
Barbara McGeachen
Martha Meader and Ted Klarsfeld
Ralph and Jeannette Miller in memory of 
___Francis Miller and Lillian Butler
Stuart and Susan Miller
Lisa Nissenbaum and Ken Jacobs
Timothy and Marie O'Leary
Alicia Palmer
Nichole and Timothy Quinn
Didi Rea and Tom Smith
William and Jeannette Rice
George and Ingrid Robinson in memory of 
___Marge Rooney
Jerome Rozen
Barbara and Kenneth Rudzewick

Holly and John Ruff
Dian Ryan
Elana Ryan
Garrett and Jane Sanders
Tara Scales
Chris Schiralli
Owen and Claire Sholes
Art and Ronnie Siegel
Greg and Kathie Speck
Erica Sufrin and Ed Horn
William and Daphne Ten Eyck
Roland Tozer
Chung-E Tseng and Brent Thompson
Patrick Van Roey
Charles Ver Straeten and Nancy Engel
Martha Waldman
Walenta & Co. Agency, Inc.
Gerard Wallace
Ann Wolf and Alberto Caputo

Family ($50-$124)
Cynthia Abeles
Anonymous in honor of Janet Haseley
Anonymous in honor of Betsy Ewalt 
___Tuttlebee's 75th Birthday
Susan Arbit
Chester Armellino
John Arrighi
Carol Ash and Josh Friedman
Mark and Michele Atchinson in memory of 
___Mark Sterling Atchinson
Kaushik Bagchi
Rebecca Bahr
Ellen Bedell
Will and Sarah Beekman
Paulina and Raphael Bemporad
Helen Benedict and Stephen O'Connor
Russ and Kate Betz in memory of Walter 
___and Phyliss Manice
Dennis and Catherine Bezmen
Renata Bokalo and Roman Luba
John Boone
Amy Bothwell and Chris Darton
Ronald Boutin
Wesley Boyce in memory of Kennard 
___Stephenson, Jr. and Sr.
Elizabeth and Donald Britton
Karen Brown and John Linnell
Michael and Alison Buckley
Charles and Annie Burgess
Chris Carballeira
Heidi Carle and Craig Miller
Jeffrey Carlson and Karen DeWitt
Pauline Carrico
Harry Carter
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Ronald and Stacy Case
Laura Churchill and Jim Hutchins
Timothy Condon and April Austin
James and Diane Cooke
Natania Cortijo
Gareth Crawford and Susannah Friedman
Judith Crilley
Rachel Cuzdey
Fred and Michael Davie-Adams
Rachel and Eric de Long
Barbara DeMille
Cathy DeMille
Johanna Maier-Dennig and Markus Dennig
Carol Devito
Maryrita Dobiel
Cathryn Doyle
Frederick and Barbara Eames
Roger and Roberta Ehlert
William and Abbie Eldridge
Matt Elmore in memory of Sallie W. 
___Elmore
Neal Elmore in memory of Aunt Katherine
Sheryl English
David and Kathy Ernst
Christina and Julia Evola
Elizabeth and James Faucher
Laurie Fischer
Hugh Flick, Jr.
Hazel Ford in memory of Janice Brand
Bonnie Frank
Pat Frik
Doreen Gagnon
Anastasia and Robert Gallati
Susana Garcia-Palomino
Tara and Dermot Gavin
Mary George
MJ and Roland Gilligan
Sara Kate Gillingham-Ryan
Laurel Gitlen
Robert Gordon
Sarah Gordon
Kelli Gossoo
Carmen Greenwood
Robert and Judith Grifth
Timothy and Barbara Gunn
John and Gail Haines
Jennifer Hamilton in memory of Christine 
___Lehman
Karen Haseley in memory of Janet Haseley
Karen and Matthew Hogan
Jane Holland and Tom Jenik
Paul Holloway
Vernon and Barbara Husek
Christopher Karle
Anne Keary

Rebecca Keim
Marcia Kent
Robin Krivanek
Tanya Krohn and Dean Parker
Donna and Thomas Kropp
Barry Kuhar
Rosemarie Kuhar in memory of Anna Kuhar
Toni Lang
Nancy Larkin
Heather Lefton
Jon Legere
Andrea Locklear
Alexandra Lotero
Jonathan and Ann Lothrop
Amy Malloy
Chuck and Barbara Manning
James Martin
Susan McChesney in memory of W. J. 
___McChesney
Jim McSweeney
Anne Messer
Alison Miller and David Snedden
William Miller
Mustafa and Elizabeth Mirza
Vince and Maggie Moehringer
Emily Morgan
Sarah Motta
The Mulholland Family
Sarah Nelson
Ray and Roberta Nunn
Andrea and Chad Oara
Scott Oglesby
Marilyn Oliva and Tom Gilroy
Miles and Melissa Pangburn
Kaela Passarelli
Phil and Lee Pearson
Jamie Pecylak
Carmela Pellegrino and Neil Pawlush
Linda Pelosi-Dunn
Kristin and Ryan Penno
Rebecca Pinder in memory of Mildred 
___Forrest
Anthony and Jeryl Piscionere
Frank and Cecile Plattner
Kim Ploussard and David Pettie
Robert Pondiscio and Liza Greene
Amy Powarzynski
Paul and Diane Praus
Clifford Prewencki
Mary Quell
Sharon Quinones
Richard and Colleen Quirion
William Revill
Henry Rhoads in honor of Anne Rhoads
Richard and Tanya Rhodes

Anthony Riccardi
Kaye Richter
Michael and Shayne Robinson
Janine Rochler
Mary Ann and Richard Ronconi
Stephen and Judith Rose
Beth Rosenthal
Julie and Tim Ruhren
Arin Rusch
Nancy Rypkema
Robert and Paula Scardamalia
Taza Schaming
Joanne Schindelheim
Alexandra and Stephen Schmidt
Elizabeth Schoeld and Joseph Catalano
Josh Schroeder
Kalin and Jeff Scott
Mary Shands-O'Donnell
Mandy Sheridan and Benjamin Hefey
Kimberly Smith and Jim Swint
Leyla Sogut
Sarah Solomon
Wendy Stewart
Susan Stone
Lawrence Stricker and Brigitte Hammond
Shawn and Linda Styer
Walter and Marianne Susko
Peter and Joanne Tobiessen
Richard and Leslie Tollner
Jennifer Tracy
Kathryn Trotter and Kristen Lubben
Kathy and Bill Van Wie
Paul and Laura Ventura
Elisabeth Vines and Jeff Brown
Brian Wallis and Katherine Dieckmann
Emily and Dave Warburton
Amanda Weidman
Carol and Joe Wendling
Kristen Williams
Jaime Winans-Solis and Jake Solis
Elizabeth and Thomas Winslow
Robert and Patricia Woods
Anastasia and Richard Woodworth
Glenn and Linda Sue Yelich

Friends ($1-$49)
Francine Berg
Virginia Boyle Traver
Barbara Bray
Patricia Carson
Susan Cipolla and David McCabe
Troy Coville
Donn Critchell
Michelle Decrescenzo 
Alex Dorman

Huyck Preserve and Biological Research Station
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John and Pat Dupier
Winifred Eisan
John Eldridge
John Fanniff
Kate Fauvell
Viviane Galloway-Frisino
Gretchen Gould
Philip Hilferty
Cathy Kincaid Hudson
Jean King
Mark King
Margaret and Charles Kowalski
Philip Kubaczek
Leontina Lange
Stephen and Dianne Lewis
Markham MacLeod
Ellen Manning
Robert Morton
Rebecca Perl and Tom Jennings
Rebecca Platel
Barbara Plume
Elizabeth Quandt
Blossom Regan
Steve and Paulette Ryder
John Sefcik
Kathryn Sikule
Hans Soderquist
Katherine Storms
Jeanne Strausman
Bruce Swicker
Kathleen Tanner
Elizabeth Taylor
Kathleen and Lance Wildstein
Joe and Chris Yourno

Corporate Members
Tryon Family Foundation, Inc.
Walenta & Co. Agency

In Kind Donations
Be Golden Farms
Alberto Caputo
Carr's Creek Soaps
Laura Carter
CGL Arbor Services
James Coe
Declan Coyne
Bradbury Dyer III
Greenville Drive-in
Diana Hinchcliff
I Love Books
Mame Kennedy and Victor Schrager
Kuhar Family Farm
Bill and Nora Logan
Lynn Love

Lowes of Glenmont
Robert Lynk
Tom and Sue Lyons
Manison + Reed General Store
Mary Musca
Merriman and Pster's Marketplace
Millinery Treasures
Mountain Winds Farm
Olana State Historic Site
Read and Read Again Book Shop
Rensellaerville Rod and Gun Club
George Robinson
Ellen Rooney
Chris Schiralli
Fernanda Sibilia
Simone's Kitchen
Stewart's Shops
Sunny Hill Resort & Golf Course
Emileigh Tanner
The Tasting Lab
Thomas Cole National Historic Site
Tractor Supply of Greenville
The Westerner
The Whistling Gypsy

Sponsors of our Annual Benet

Huyck Preserve Wish List

We have started a wish list of needed items that will further our efforts with 
projects and programs. Will you help? This season, we're looking for the 
following gift cards and new and like new equipment. Please coordinate with 
Michaela by emailing info@huyckpreserve.org or call the ofce at 518-797-3440. 
Thank you!

-Table saw
-Trail cameras
-Trail camera locks
-Amazon gift cards
-Local hardware store gift cards

COVID-19 Updates

-Our 12+ miles of trails continue to be open 
dawn to dusk.

-Paddling and shing on Lake Myosotis is 
available—boat racks close to renters on 
November 1.

-When visiting, please continue to observe 
social distancing protocols and wear a mask 
when social distancing is not possible.

-The Visitors’ Center and other Preserve 
buildings are closed to the public until further 
notice.

-The Preserve ofce is staffed Monday-
Thursday 8:30-4:30, and we can be reached by 
phone 518-797-3440.

-Staff can be reached anytime by emailing 
info@huyckpreserve.org.

-Small, socially distanced, outdoor, in-person 
events have restarted and will continue as 
long as it is safe. Look for emails, Facebook 
announcements, and updates on our website 
for information on upcoming events and 
news. 
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Total Annual Fund donation  $ ____________

This gift is given in honor of/ in memory of 
(please circle)

______________________________________________

Please make checks payable to the Huyck Preserve.

Does your employer have a matching gift program?  Find out and 

magnify your gift to the Preserve today!

For donations of  stock, please contact the Preserve office at 
(518)797-3400.

Make a paperless contribution by visiting
www.huyckpreserve.org/annual-appeal

 

Huyck Preserve
and Biological Research Station

q   $50      
q   $100
q   $250

Annual Fund Suggested Donation Levels

2020-2021 Annual Fund Form

Name________________________________________________________

q Please update my info below:

Address_____________________________________________________

City_____________________________State_________Zip__________

Phone___________________________Cell______________________________

q Please keep my donation anonymous by leaving it out of Huyck Preserve publications.  
q Please send Huyck Preserve announcements to my email provided below.

q   $500
q   $1,000
q   $2,500
q   Other  $___________

Thank You!

Field Research During a Pandemic page 3

Adopt-a-Trail Program page 4

Updates from the Land page 5

Reections on a Wildlife Ecology and Research Summer page 6

At Last, a Research History of the Huyck Preserve! page 8

Saving the Preserve’s Majestic Hemlocks page 9

Winter Reading List page 12
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ABOUT THE COVER:
Image taken by Denise 

Hackert-Stoner, Fall 2012
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